

ANNUAL REPORT



A LETTER FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Imagine if every Coloradan, no matter their gender, where they live, the color of their skin or the country of their heritage, was able to afford housing, food, clothing, health care and other essentials — all while building financial security for the future. Imagine if quality, affordable health care were available throughout the state, so that all Coloradans could get the care they need without risking financial ruin. Imagine if all Coloradans could get the education or skills training they needed to achieve economic security and live happy and productive lives.

A prosperous and inclusive economy is the vision of the future that guides Colorado Center on Law and Policy.

Through research, education, advocacy and litigation, CCLP works with community members, policy-makers and leaders in health care, employment and human services to forge pathways from poverty and remove barriers that prevent Coloradans from meeting their basic needs and being self-sufficient.

Since it was established nearly 20 years ago, CCLP has taken bold steps that have moved Colorado down the road toward its vision. In 2004, CCLP brought an action against the state when the new Colorado Benefits Management System (CBMS) left thousands of people without health care, medications and food assistance. Ultimately, we secured a settlement that set benchmarks for timely and accurate processing of applications. CCLP was instrumental in establishing an Earned Income Tax Credit in Colorado, so hardworking Coloradans can better support their families. We also took a lead role in advocating for the expansion of Medicaid so Coloradans who can't afford health insurance can still get vital health services.

I'm proud to say that CCLP continued to set a course that will improve lives for low-income Coloradans in the past year. In the pages that follow, you'll learn how CCLP developed tenants' rights legislation and how we played a substantial role in the successful campaign to raise the state's minimum wage. We'll explain how we worked to protect Coloradans in the state's Medicaid program from unjustly losing their health insurance coverage and how we continued to address some of the most intractable obstacles to economic security in the state.

This annual report highlights the many ways CCLP made a real difference for low-income families over the past year and shows how we plan to build on that success as we embark on our 20th year in 2018. None of this excellent work happened in a vacuum, of course. As CCLP's Executive Director, I am grateful for a smart, effective and dedicated staff, an engaged and supportive Board of Directors, a terrific network of advocacy partners and generous donors who continue to make our good work possible.

In the year ahead, CCLP will continue to seek creative, effective ways to address systemic barriers to economic security, and develop policies that advance Colorado towards the best-imagined future for all the residents of our state.

Sincerely,

Claire Levy, Executive Director
Colorado Center on Law and Policy

Clane Lung

Solving Problems: How CCLP Gets Stuff Done

What if you only had seven days to find a different place to live, pack up and move all of your possessions, relocate your family and enroll your kids in a new school? Unfortunately, in parts of Colorado where landlords know they can get higher rent from wealthier tenants, people with fewer resources find themselves in this predicament every day.

Before CCLP took action, landlords in many circumstances were only required to give tenants seven days' notice before they raised the rent or terminated their lease. Those surviving on low wages and fixed incomes faced a high risk of homelessness under such arrangements.

An organization that represents low-income Coloradans brought this problem to Colorado Center on Law and Policy's attention last year after an elderly client on a fixed income received notice that rent for her apartment was increasing to an amount she could no longer afford. After doing some research, CCLP determined there was nothing to prevent this from happening to this client and thousands of other Colorado renters. Later, CCLP suggested legislation addressing the issue to Rep. Dan Pabon, D-Denver, who was looking for ideas to mitigate the destabilizing effects of gentrification in Colorado neighborhoods.

Before starting the process of developing a bill, CCLP a Senate committee. Gearing up for the 2017 session, Jac Executive Director Claire Levy asked CCLP Policy Associate Jack other CCLP staff began building a diverse coalition, which



CCLP Executive Director Claire Levy talks to Sen. Kevin Priola, R-Henderson, shortly after SB 245 was passed by a Senate committee. Sen. Priola sponsored the bill in the Senate.



CCLP Policy Associate Jack Regenbogen testifies in support of Senate Bill 245. Developed by CCLP, the legislation extends the notification on month-to-month tenancies.

Regenbogen to look into landlord-tenant laws in all 50 states. After spending a full week researching rental-notification statutes, Jack found that Colorado was among only three states that had such a short period of notice. That tidbit ended up being a major talking point in building support for legislation.

CCLP then began working on a bill to extend the notification period on month-to-month tenancies, but the bill was killed in a Senate committee. Gearing up for the 2017 session, Jack and other CCLP staff began building a diverse coalition, which included veterans, disability and senior advocates, members of the faith-based community, the City and County of Denver and even a property-management company. Jack woke up early many mornings to make the case for the bill to numerous organizations.

While developing the 2017 Notice to Quit bill, CCLP convinced the Colorado Apartment Association to go "neutral" on the proposal by compromising on the new notice period. Instead of requiring 28 days, which would have been far more desirable, we agreed just to require 21 days' notice – still a three-fold increase. Having averted opposition from the powerful apartment lobby, Sen. Kevin Priola, R-Henderson, agreed to sponsor the legislation and was able to avoid having the bill sent to the "kill committee" in the Senate.

As a result of this collaborative effort, Senate Bill 245 passed with broad bipartisan support in the Colorado Senate. It also cleared the state House and was signed into law by Gov. John Hickenlooper.

As the story of SB 245 illustrates, getting legislation passed requires hard work, thorough research, ingenuity, strong relationships within the community and compromise. SB 245 is just one of several policy successes that CCLP cultivated this past session, each of which required similar effort.

2016-17 Highlights: CCLP's Health Program

People who lack access to health care often struggle to obtain other basic needs such as food, housing and transportation. Often those who are critically ill or care for critically ill family members are unable to work, which puts them at serious risk of financial instability.

CCLP's Health Care Program works to promote and ensure faithful implementation of policies that improve access to health care for low-income Coloradans. Here are some of the program's highlights for 2016-17:

- * Client correspondence for Medicaid recipients CCLP worked with its partners, including the Colorado Cross Disability Coalition, to pass three bills intended to address shortcomings in client correspondence and notifications when Medicaid benefits and services are being reduced, terminated or suspended. Together, these bills will help Medicaid clients better understand the basis for the action so they don't unnecessarily lose health care and essential services. All three bills passed the legislature with bipartisan support and were signed by the Governor.
- * Leadership in health care advocacy -- When the health coverage of hundreds of thousands of Coloradans was threatened by Congress, CCLP helped form a coalition that communicated with Colorado's Congressional delegation, business and civic leaders, and other concerned Coloradans to share their analysis of the harmful effects of proposed health care legislation.

CCLP provided technical background and communications expertise for letters to elected officials and commentaries that raised awareness about the benefits of the Affordable Care Act.

Whatever happens with health reform in the months to come, we'll continue to fight for what's best for Coloradans.

* Hospital provider fee enterprise – After three years of trying, legislators passed and the Governor signed a bill authorizing the establishment of an enterprise to receive funds generated by the hospital provider fee. Senate Bill 267 established an enterprise to collect and administer the hospital provider fee and provide other services to Colorado hospitals. While it was critical that this bill pass to maintain funding for rural hospitals and avoid hundreds of millions of dollars in reductions for other critical needs, the bill doubled Medicaid co-payments for pharmacy and medical services.

CCLP helped mitigate the more punitive proposals in SB 267 and ultimately supported the bill. However, we remain disappointed that the bill could only be passed by including unnecessary health care costs on low-income Coloradans.



CCLP Health Care Attorney Bethany Pray listens to a participant after CCLP's legislative preview event in January.

- * Regulatory work CCLP regularly goes into the weeds by reviewing the rules that govern Colorado's Medicaid program. Recent examples include rules on managed-care appeals processes and home health services, as well as a pivotal rule on the definition of "medical necessity." CCLP also worked closely with partner organizations on regulations that govern network adequacy, mental health parity and consumer protection.
- * Direct representation -- Representing individuals who rely on Medicaid is integral to our work. CCLP appealed a decision that denied adequate speech therapy to a child on Medicaid which resulted in alarming regression in the child's progress in school and other activities. Through direct representation, we not only help people get or keep critical services; we get an indepth understanding of how the Medicaid agency and its contractors make critical decisions.

Looking ahead

We will continue to monitor changes in federal policy that would harm the health and wellbeing of Coloradans. Of particular concern is the looming expiration of federal funding for the Children's Health Insurance Program (or CHIP). Colorado will run out of federal CHIP funds in December, which would jeopardize access to health care for many thousands of children in low-income families. To date, Congressional leaders have not shared their intentions for CHIP and the children who rely on it.

Recently, the Colorado Commission on Affordable Health Care delivered its final report to the General Assembly with recommendations for health cost containment that should be considered in future policy discussions. CCLP's Elisabeth Arenales served as a consumer representative on the Commission. We are looking forward to helping implement those recommendations.

2016-17 Highlights: Family Economic Security Program

Families are healthier, more productive and better equipped to contribute to the economy when they can meet their basic needs. Research shows that parents who improve their financial wellbeing open more doors of opportunity for their children and position them to succeed later in life. That's why CCLP devotes much of its resources, time and talent to Family Economic Security.

Among other priorities, our FES program works to improve access to public benefit programs, make more housing affordable to low-income Coloradans, and create programs that provide skills training and basic adult education so that untapped talent can move from entry-level jobs and wages to economic self-sufficiency.

Here's a snapshot of our FES accomplishments in 2016-17:

* Relief for renters -- Long-time renters in rapidly changing neighborhoods often occupiy their homes as month-to-month tenants, and were only entitled to seven days' notice before they were forced to vacate due to a change in the landlord's plans or a rent hike. Senate Bill 245, developed and pushed by CCLP, extended that seven-day notice period to 21 days, providing more time to move, or get assistance so that tenants don't end up homeless or in a nursing home. The bill was approved with bipartisan support and signed by the Governor. (See related story on Page 2). Moving forward, CCLP will continue to explore other tenants' rights legislation to improve housing-stability for low-income Coloradans.

The lack of affordable housing has become a genuine crisis over the last five years, and we expect to continue to work with our partners on solutions.

- * Child-care tax credit -- In 2014, CCLP created a successful bill that allowed workers earning less than \$25,000 who pay child care expenses to receive a tax credit that was available to higher-income parents. Since the passage of the bill, over 32,000 families per year have claimed the credit, which expired at the end of the 2016 tax year. Developed by CCLP, approved with bipartisan support and signed by the Governor, House Bill 1002 extended the tax credit for another three years, beginning again in 2018, to help hardworking families afford child care.
- * Skills training for homeless Coloradans Workforce centers are required to prioritize service for people who experience various barriers to employment including homelessness. Throughout 2016 to early 2017, CCLP connected workforce service providers with programs already serving homeless Coloradans. After over 100 interviews and meetings, CCLP identified promising practices



CCLP's Manager of Family Economic Security Chaer Robert testified in support or opposition to a number of bills throughout the 2017 legislative session.

and innovative approaches to helping people who have or are experiencing homelessness get into the workforce. This work was made possible by a one-time grant from the Butler Family Fund.

Although funding for this project ended, CCLP continues to work on policies that will help the hardest-to-employ find gainful employment.

OTHER FES HIGHLIGHTS

Supplemental Food and Nutrition Program (SNAP) --

Working through the rule-making process with the Department of Human Services and the Human Services Board, CCLP helped change the rules governing SNAP to expand work exemptions and allow counties to make work requirements voluntary in certain instances.

Chance to Compete – Developed by CCLP, HB 1305 would have given people the opportunity to apply for a job without having to disclose criminal history on an initial application. While the bill fell short of being passed, the basic premise that everyone should have the chance to compete despite their past mistakes seems to be taking root in Colorado and nationwide.

IN THE FUTURE

As Congress enacts the first budget under the Trump Administration CCLP will be working with state and national coalitions to shape or defeat changes in federal services, policies and programs that help people get ahead and become self-sufficient.

2016-17 Highlights: Research and Policy Analysis

It's not enough merely to identify the barriers that keep low-income families from achieving self-sufficiency — such as low wages and a lack of affordable child care. To turn that knowledge into actions that forge pathways from poverty, we need to research, quantify, analyze and make recommendations for policies that will help Coloradans overcome those barriers.

CCLP's Research and Policy Analysis (RPA) program identifies important emerging issues and builds relationships with advocacy partners to find solutions. The program produces reports to help decision-makers and the public understand how the economy is working, whether Coloradans have access to the support they need to become self-sufficient, and other vital information that can shape public policies. Here are some of the ways the RPA program made a difference in 2016-17:

- * Minimum-wage campaign CCLP was a key partner in a campaign to raise the minimum wage and give low-wage workers and local economies a much-needed boost. We provided data that built the case that raising the wage would enable families to meet their basic needs, create jobs and help our communities thrive. Colorado voters agreed and approved Amendment 70 by a healthy margin. Starting in January 2017, the approved ballot initiative is gradually raising the minimum wage from \$8.31 to \$12 by 2020.
- * Human Services Gap Map In August, 2016, CCLP developed the first edition of the Human Services Gap Map, a ground-breaking "data dashboard" that uses fiscal, administrative and census data to provide a county-by-county comparison of enrollment, funding levels and costs for five key human-service programs: SNAP, Medicaid, WIC, Colorado Works (the TANF program), and child care assistance. The Gap Map was designed so that policymakers can identify gaps in meeting the basic needs of their low-income residents and work on solutions to bridging those gaps. The second iteration of the Gap Map is currently in development.
- * Vital Signs online report After months of collecting and compiling data, developing charts and analyzing results, we released Vital Signs, a new online report that highlights the dramatic influence of income, race and place on a person's health. Released in November 2016, the report also featured vignettes about four individuals who suffered because of health disparities but found assistance or a path to sustainability through a Colorado organization dedicated to improving health.



Members of CCLP's team prepare to go door-to-door to bring out votes on Election Day in support of Amendment 70, the ballot initiative to increase the state's minimum wage. Pictured left to right: Kris Grant and Jesus Loayza, Policy Analysts; Claire Levy, Executive Director and Michelle Webster, Manager of Research and Policy Analysis.

- * State of Working Colorado report At the end of 2016, we published the State of Working Colorado, our annual analysis of data that shows how Colorado's economy is functioning for low-income workers who truly drive the state. The report revealed some cracks in Colorado's "booming" economy and drew a flurry of press coverage. CCLP's Michelle Webster also made a presentation to legislators on the report.
- * Paying More to Borrow report -- Vulnerable Coloradans increasingly rely on borrowing to make ends meet.

 Unfortunately, the largest provider of subprime installment loans in Colorado has been trying to make their loans even more expensive by seeking to raise the interest rate they are allowed to charge. Stymied in that effort, subprime lenders nonetheless have other avenues to increase the yield on their loans, which often lead consumers deeper into debt, default or even bankruptcy. To better understand the terms of these loans and the implications for Colorado borrowers, we reviewed nearly 200 collection cases filed by OneMain against delinquent borrowers in Denver County Court. The results were outlined in our report, "Paying More to Borrow," released in late May, 2017.

With much work to be done to improve the health and wellbeing of all Coloradans, RPA is currently working on legislation to protect poverty-level wages from garnishment. RPA is also working in partnership with other organizations to develop ideas to promote asset building for low-income Coloradans. Stay tuned.



Staff, Board of Directors and Volunteers



Proving that policy wonks can have fun, CCLP's staff dressed up for a Halloween costume-party/potluck celebration last October.



The CCLP team cheered on election night as results came in for Amendment 70, the ballot initiative that raised Colorado's minimum wage.



Our staff and our Board of Directors discussed CCLP's work during a summer retreat.

Our Staff

Claire Levy, Esq., Executive Director Elisabeth Arenales, Esq., Director, Health Program Chaer Robert, Manager, Family Economic Security Michelle Webster, Esq., Manager of Research and Policy Analysis

Kesi Relyea, Manager of Support Services Bob Mook, Communications Director Allison Neswood, Esq., Health Care Attorney Bethany Pray, Esq., Health Care Attorney Jack Regenbogen, Esq., Policy Associate Kris Grant, Policy Analyst Jesus Loayza, Policy Analyst

Our Board of Directors

Nan Morehead, *Chair*David Butler, Esq., *Treasurer*Beverly Buck, JD, MPA, *Secretary*Jonathan D. Asher, Esq.
William Callison, Esq.
Meshach Y. Rhodes, Esq.
T. A. Taylor-Hunt, Esq.
Annie Van Dusen Wohlgenant
Jose Vasquez, Esq.
Melissa Hart, Esq.
Roxanne Bailin, Esq.
Sarah Parady, Esq.

Volunteers

Ed Kahn, Esq. Robert Connelly, Esq. Krista D'Alessandro Mary DeGroot

In-kind donations

CMIT Solutions Andrew Stern

CCLP statement of financial activity

Year ended Dec. 31, 2016

SUPPORT AND REVENUE	UNRESTRICTED	TEMPORARILY RESTRICTED	TOTAL 2016	TOTAL 2015
Grants and contributions	\$660,022	\$852,258	\$1,512,280	\$1,415,377
In-kind contributions	\$55,411	-	\$55,411	\$23,540
Legal fee reimbursement	\$95,000	-	\$95,000	-
Other income	\$4,937	-	\$4,937	\$4,505
Rental income	\$20,125	-	\$20,125	\$36,000
Program revenue	\$20,465	-	\$20,465	\$8,400
Net assets released from restrictions	\$985,894	(\$985,894)	-	-
Total support and revenue	\$1,841,854	(\$133,636)	\$1,708,218	\$1,487,822
Expenses				
Program services: Health Care	\$501,311	-	\$501,311	\$511,323
Program services: FES	\$408,861	-	\$408,861	\$301,840
Program services total	\$910,172	-	\$910,172	\$813,163
Management and general	\$206,435	-	\$206,435	\$171,772
Fundraising	\$119,196	-	\$119,196	\$160,015
TOTAL EXPENSES	\$1,235,803	-	\$1,235,803	\$1,144,950
Change in net assets	\$606,051	(\$133,636)	\$472,415	\$342,872
Net assets beginning of year	\$216,032	\$423,262	\$639,294	\$296,422
NET ASSETS END OF YEAR	\$822,083	\$289,626	\$1,111,709	\$639,294

CURRENT ASSETS	2016	2015
Cash and cash equivalents	\$672,721	\$375,057
Grants receivable	\$450,198	\$279,454
Deposits and prepaid expenses	\$8,298	\$8,568
Total current assets	\$1,131,217	\$663,079
Property and equipment, net	\$6,807	\$11,085
TOTAL ASSETS	\$1,138,024	\$674,164

LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS	2016	2015
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$26,315	\$34,870
Total current liabilities	\$26,315	\$34,870
Net assets		
Unrestricted	\$822,083	\$216,032
Temporarily restricted	\$289,626	\$423,262
Total net assets	\$1,111,709	\$639,294
Total liabilities and net assets	\$1,138,024	\$674,164

About CCLP

Dedicated to reducing poverty and advancing economic security, the Colorado Center on Law and Policy has served as a voice for low-income Coloradans for nearly 20 years.

As a leader in the advocacy community, CCLP provides policymakers, opinion leaders, nonprofit organizations and the general public with research and analysis about issues important to low-income Coloradans.

Support comes from:
Aloha Foundation
Amazon Smile Foundation
Birch Communications
Black Family Charitable Fund
Bohemian Foundation
Boulder County Labor Council
Brett Family Foundation
Center for Law and Social Policy
Chambers Family Fund
CMIT Solutions
Colorado Association of Public Health
Officials
Colorado Coalition for the
Medically Underserved
Colorado Collega
Colorado College
Colo. Community Health Network
Colorado Cross-Disability Coalition Colorado Fiscal Institute
Colorado Housing and Finance
Authority (CHFA)
Colorado Lawyer Trust Account
Foundation
Community First Foundation
Economic Policy Institute
Enterprise Community Partners Inc.
Hill Family Foundation
Holland & Hart LLP
Hunger Free Colorado
IBM Corp.
Jensen Public Affairs
John Snow Inc.
Law Offices of John Kenneth Pineau
Lederer Foundation
Louis P. Singer Fund Inc.
Michl Fund
Mile High United Way
National Skills Coalition
Newton Family Trust
Rollie and Josie Heath Family Fund
Rose Community Foundation
Sargent Shriver National Center on
Poverty Law
Schultz Family Giving Account
SEIU - Local 105 Shamos Family Foundation
Siegel Public Affairs, LLC
Temple Hoyne Buell Foundation
The Colorado Health Foundation
The Colorado Trust
The Denver Foundation
The Humphreys Foundation
The Jay & Rose Phillips Family
Foundation of Colorado

The Women's Foundation of

Virginia W. Hill Foundation

Vincentian Center for Spirituality

People Who Make Our Work Possible

Individual donors

CCLP depends on generous donors to continue our work for economic security for low-income Coloradans. Visit www.cclponline.org/donate to support us.

Alana Smart

Andrew Burwick and Casey Gallagher

Andrew Franklin Andy Stern Angie Layton Ann Maggenis Anne Helen Richey Anne Fenerty Anne Meier

Annie Wohlgenant

Antoinette Macaluso and Donald

Hagengruber
Barbara Yondorf
Ben Levek
Becky Henrekin
Beverly Buck
Bill and Mary Degroot
Bill and Judy Prakken

Bob Connelly

Bob Pelcyger and Joan C. Lieberman

Bonnie Lang Clarke Brendan and Sierra Kelly Bruce Campbell Bruce Hall Bruce Madison C. James Lovett

Carol Peeples
Carol Plock
Caroline Malde

Catharine and Richard Harris

Chardele Robert
Chester Pauls
Cindy and Bill Hanna
Natalie and Chris Leh
Christiane Citron
Christine Murphy
Christy Blakely

Cindy and Bill Hanna

Claire Levy

Chuck and Jean Townsend Conrad and Loran Lattes

Cynthia Delaney Darla Stuart David Becher David Butler David Bye

David Ruchman and Michael R. Dahlin

David Skaggs
DeAnne Butterfield
Debra Judy
Denise Whinnen

Diana Pasanthal

Diane Rosenthal
Dianne Tramutola-Lawson
Rep. Dickey Hullinghorst
Donald MacKenzie
Donald Parsons
Edwin and Cynthia Kahn
Eileen Hunt

Elise Jones Elizabeth Horn Elizabeth Kester Eric Rivedal

Fred Baumann Gale and Sandy Dunlap Gina Weitzenkorn Grace Ormsby

Greta Maloney and Bob Palaich Heather Tritten and Jason Youngstrom

Helen R. Stone Helene Kent Indra Lusero Sen. Irene Aguilar Irene Taylor Kawanabe

James Dean

James and Rosanne Shaw

James B. Wolf James Colwell James Maguire Janet Tapy Janet Tanner Jane Michaels

Jean and Frank Dubofsky Jeffrey and Jessica Pearson Jeffrey Thormodsgaard

Joan Brett Joanne McLain Joel and Renie Cantrick John and Adela Flores-Brennan

Sen. John Kefalas John Real

John and Elizabeth Carson Taylor

Jon Sirkis Jonathan Asher Joni Lynch José Vasquez

Judith Reid and Richard Collins Julie Leonard and David Keith

Julie Reiskin Ken Gerdes Kenneth Tharp

Kimberley Erickson and Barb Vossler

K. Kuhn Kelly Stahlman

Krista D'Alessandro

Kenzo and Irene Taylor Kawanabe

Larry and Cheryl Volmert Lauren Martens Laurie Harvey Leslie A. Jones Liane Morrison

Linda Nash Linda and Frank Plaut Linda Shoemaker Lindi Sinton

Linda Olson and Mike Serruto

Lisa Thompson
Lynn Gilbert
M. Nancy McMahon
Myra Donovan
Marcia Goldstein
Margie and Larry Green
Mary and Dave Young
Margie and Larry Feinberg

Martha Karnopp Mary Baydarian Mary Hoagland

Mary McQuiston and Richard Reynolds

Mary Parker

Matthew Hamilton Melinda Pollack Melissa Hart

Meredith McBurney Michael and Pegi Touff Michael Leccese

Michelle Ray
Molly Ryan
Myra Donovan
Nan Morehead
Nancy Konvalinka
Nina Amabile
Paul Day-Lucore
Peg Ackerman
Peg O'Keefe
Peggy Gonder
Philip Weber

Randy and Lisa Lewis Rick and Julie Powers Ray Robert

Ray and Marilyn Stranske

Raymond Leidig Rebecca Anderson Fischer

Reid T. Reynolds

Rich and Pam Hennessey Rick and Julie Powers Robert and Gillian Rosenthal

Robert Benson Robert Connery Robert Kropfli Robert Mook Robert Morehouse Robert Rich Ronald Binz Ronald Forthofer Ron and Cheryl Sandgrund

Roxanne Bailin Ruth and Ken Wright Sally Augden Samantha Barlow Samuel W. Levitt

Rabbi Sara and Michael Gilbert

Sarah Hernandez Sarah Parady

Sarah Williams-Mann

Sharon Hwang and Ross Kelman

Sharon O'Hara Sharon Rouse Sigrid H. Higdon Sonia ImMasche Stephen Darnall

Stephen and Jeanne Kaplan

Stephen Szabo
Steve Briggs
Steve Hoegee
Stine Levy
Susan Phillips
Susan Stark
Suzanne Ageton
Suzanne Crawford
Suzanne Jones
T. A. Taylor-Hunt
Tad Kline
Terrance Kelly
Thomas Gottlieb

Thomas Smith
Toni E. Larson
Tony Tapia
Vie Thorgren
Vincent Murphy
Walter Garnsey
Wayne Knox
William Callison

William D. and Bonnie Neighbors

William and Anne Ford

William and Rosemary Murane

William Parsons Wes and Linda Brown Various Anonymous Donors



789 Sherman St., Suite 300 Denver, CO 80203 303-573-5669